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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of April 26, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Acting Chairman Hawawini called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, and Lentz, 


Absent:
Commissioner Maturo and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Attorney Toppel
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Acting Chairman Hawawini proposed moving “New Business” before “Old Business.”


Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1. Approval of Draft Minutes of February 15, 2007 Special Meeting


The Commission continued this item to the next meeting due to the lack of a quorum for the item.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Acting Chairman Hawawini acknowledged receipt of emails and letters from citizens expressing support for a charter high school in Brisbane, a copy of the publication “Indicators for a Sustainable San Mateo County,” and a staff memo regarding the Old Business item.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  General Plan Amendment GPA-1-07 & Zoning Text Amendment RZ-1-07; amend Conservation Element to add green building policy and programs; amend Sections 17.28.040, 17.40.030 & 17.42.020 of Title 17 of the Brisbane Municipal Code to add green building documentation to the application requirements for planned development permits, use permits and design permits for projects covered under the draft green building ordinance (proposed BMC Chapter 15.80)


Senior Planner Tune said the green building ordinance was originally proposed and developed by the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and the Community Development Department staff and City Attorney have recommended some revisions.  He explained that the purpose of the ordinance is to help create a more sustainable community by incorporating measures into the siting, design, construction, and maintenance of buildings to conserve natural resources, reduce construction waste, increase energy efficiency, and promote the health and productivity of people who live or work in Brisbane.  He noted that the proposed ordinance would apply to City-sponsored projects containing at least 5,000 square feet of conditioned space, new commercial projects and additions at least 10,000 square feet in size, interior commercial remodels of at least 10,000 square feet, tenant improvements of any size within the shell of a commercial building subject to the ordinance, any commercial building being expanded by an addition more than 50 percent of its area so that it contains at least 10,000 square feet total of conditioned space, residential projects of 20 or more units, new residential units added to an existing project that would increase the total number of units to more than 20, and mixed-use projects that include at least 10,000 square feet of commercial space or at least 20 dwelling units.


Senior Planner Tune stated that under the proposed ordinance, developers of such projects would be required to submit professionally prepared documentation using standardized rating systems designed for these types of projects to determine if sufficient green building measures are included.  He noted that the first stage of review would be before an application for a design permit, use permit, or PD permit would be accepted as complete.  When construction plans are submitted, compliance with the green building ordinance would be reconfirmed prior to issuance of building permits.  Compliance would be confirmed again during construction and prior to final inspection.  Senior Planner Tune said the ordinance includes a process for considering modifications, exemptions, and appeals. 


To implement the new ordinance, Senior Planner Tune noted, a new green building policy and four new programs are proposed to be added to the Conservation Element of the 1994 General Plan.


City Attorney Toppel indicated that the ordinance has undergone a number of revisions.  He said the Commission reviewed the ordinance in detail at the previous study session, and the redlined version starting at Page H.1.36 of the agenda report shows the changes made since the previous draft.  He noted that “siting” was added to the list of concerns addressed, and the definition of “covered project” was broadened to require compliance for an entire building being expanded by 50 percent or more.  For additions to residential projects that result in 20 or more total units, only the additional units would be required to comply with the green building ordinance.  City Attorney Toppel said the basis for determining a covered City-sponsored project was changed from a certain percentage of financial support to “substantial” sponsorship, with the City Council making a determination of what constitutes “substantial.”


Commissioner Lentz asked how the new definition of City-sponsored project would apply.  City Attorney Toppel explained that Section 15.80.040, Item A.2, indicates that the LEED Silver standard would apply unless the City Council finds that circumstances or constraints justify a modification.  If the Council finds a modification is warranted, a reasonable alternative standard as close as possible to LEED Silver would be required.


City Attorney Toppel noted that City support could take the form of financing through low- or no-interest loans, contributions of land, fee waivers, or bonuses in terms of the size or number of units.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked how the ordinance would affect current approved projects.  City Attorney Toppel replied that any completed applications and previously approved projects would be exempt.


Acting Chairman Hawawini observed that Program 143.1b talks about providing information and technical assistance to businesses and residents on green building techniques.  He noted some applicants who appear before the Planning Commission seeking variances claim they were unaware of City requirements, and he asked how the City plans to disseminate the information.  Senior Planner Tune said Community Services Group, with whom the City contracts for plan review and inspection services, will provide the City with technical assistance in implementing the green building ordinance.  He explained that the details have yet to be worked out.  Acting Chairman Hawawini recommended preparing a handout for applicants.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that applicants will receive a packet of information and be referred to Website links for more resources.


Acting Chairman Hawawini questioned the order and numbering of the provisions in the “Definitions” and “City-Sponsored Projects” sections.  City Attorney Toppel explained the distinction between the definition of “covered projects” and its subcategories and the definition of “City-sponsored projects.”  He recommended inserting a page break before Item k to create a clearer separation.


Acting Chairman Hawawini drew attention to the provisions for hardship or infeasibility exemptions.  He asked if the Planning Commission or City Council can appeal a staff decision on behalf of an applicant.  City Attorney Toppel said all appeals will come to the Planning Commission first, following the normal process for zoning matters.  He noted the first step is a staff determination, which the applicant can appeal to the Planning Commission, and then further appeal to the City Council.  He said the Council can also institute an appeal on its own initiative.  Acting Chairman Hawawini asked if there would be a cost for an appeal.  City Attorney Toppel responded that the City will adopt a fee schedule, and the fee amount is a matter of policy.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the green building ordinance would apply to previously approved projects for which permit extensions are subsequently requested.  City Attorney Toppel replied that an extension is based on an existing approval, so such projects would not be required to comply.  He clarified that if an approval has expired and the applicant submits a new application, the project would be required to comply with the green building ordinance.  City Attorney Toppel referred to Section 15.80.100 on Page 13, regarding the effective date of the ordinance.  He said the City will be requiring the Slough Estates project at Sierra Point to comply with the green building ordinance before issuance of building permits as a mitigation measure.


Commissioner Jameel suggested providing applicants with technical assistance in the form of a green building checklist and guidelines.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that the materials in the Commission’s meeting packet will be given to applicants, along with references to additional resources.


Acting Chairman Hawawini opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the audience.  


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz moved, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz said he was pleased with the green building ordinance, and he expressed his appreciation to the Open Space and Ecology Committee and City staff for their hard work.  He proposed forwarding the ordinance to the City Council for approval.


Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to recommend that the City Council adopt the General Plan amendment, Zoning Text amendment, Conservation Element amendment, and amendments to the Brisbane Municipal Code as proposed.  The motion was unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
Study Session:  General Plan Update - Review of the Mix of Land Uses and Subarea Policies and Programs for Central Brisbane

Community Development Director Prince noted that the Planning Commission continued its review of the Central Brisbane Subarea section of the General Plan from its April 19 meeting.  He said the Planning Commission discussed a number of urban design concepts and the results of the placemaking workshops and expressed support for incorporating some of these items in the policies and programs of the General Plan.  In response, staff drafted proposed language for some general provisions for the Land Use Element and some more specific provisions for the Central Brisbane Subarea section.


Director Prince reviewed and discussed three new general policies pertaining to design considerations, parking structures, and pedestrian facilities and amenities.  He said the new programs call for periodic review of design guidelines, a percentage of projects’ budgets to include public art, and play areas for children.  He stated that staff is also proposing a new policy section and five programs for the Central Brisbane Subarea.  Director Prince recommended that the Commission focus on the general policies and programs first.


Acting Chairman Hawawini invited comments from audience members.


Jerre Sulley, president of Friends of the Brisbane Library, talked about the City’s plans for a new library on Visitacion Avenue on the parcel adjacent to the Eagles Hall.  She reported that the consultant who prepared the 2001 feasibility study has been hired by the City to update that study and prepare plans for the new facility.  She advised that the new library will be part of the San Mateo County library system, which allows for shared programming and resources.


Ms. Sulley announced that the Friends of the Brisbane Library will be discussing ideas for the new library at a potluck dinner on May 6 at the Community Center.


Ms. Sulley said her children both attended Brisbane Elementary School and Lipman Middle School.  She questioned the need for a high school in Brisbane, noting that most teenagers are eager to attend high school elsewhere.


David Needham said he had a few additional thoughts about Central Brisbane after attending the last meeting.  He noted that Brisbane has a number of strengths, weaknesses, and opportunities that should be taken into consideration when planning for the future.  In terms of opportunities, he recommended providing more services and restaurants for people who work at Crocker Park and Sierra Point.  Mr. Needham commented that Brisbane has a strong sense of community that can be enhanced by promoting volunteer beautification efforts.


Mr. Needham observed that the term “redevelopment” has a negative connotation for many people.  He suggested avoiding that term and focusing instead on reinvigorating and renovating the downtown area.


Mr. Needham said the high cost of real estate is a major obstacle to people interested in opening small businesses in Brisbane.  He recommended that the City consider purchasing properties that could be leased to small businesses to encourage single proprietorship.


Mr. Needham cited Bernal Heights and Potrero Hill as examples of nearby communities that have successfully reinvigorated their commercial districts with small boutiques and pedestrian access.  He noted that Brisbane’s demographic trends are important to take into account; he observed that 36 percent of Brisbane’s current population is under 45, 41 percent is over 55, and 73 percent of households do not have school-age kids.  He said older people generally like to be able to walk to stores and shop for services locally.


Mr. Needham encouraged Brisbane to make the downtown more attractive, promote a family-friendly environment, and have upscale specialty shops within walking distance.


Commissioner Lentz thanked Mr. Needham for his comments.  He said people in Brisbane do not want the downtown area to look like Burlingame.  Instead, he noted, the downtown should reflect Brisbane’s unique energy and sense of community.


Mr. Needham suggested holding some meetings on Saturday mornings so more working people can participate.


Commissioner Lentz encouraged Mr. Needham to start a community organization for people to exchange opinions and provide input.


Director Prince said there is a meeting scheduled for Saturday, May 12, on the Baylands Specific Plan and EIR alternatives.  He encouraged interested citizens to attend.


Acting Chairman Hawawini asked if the City has any program to provide financial assistance to businesses interested in investing in downtown Brisbane and rehabilitating buildings in Central Brisbane.  Director Prince responded that the City has conducted a number of studies on various downtown issues, including design and rehabilitation, and one such study did recommend that the City offer low-interest loans to help property owners fix their buildings.


Director Prince acknowledged that the term “redevelopment” causes concern, partly due to Brisbane’s history and the events that precipitated incorporation.  He clarified that Brisbane’s downtown is not part of any redevelopment area.  He agreed with Mr. Needham that words like “revitalization” and “rehabilitation” were less controversial.


Commissioner Jameel asked how cities like Santa Barbara and Ojai deal with the impact of high real estate costs on small businesses.  Director Prince responded that both Santa Barbara and Ojai have redevelopment areas in their downtowns that facilitated a number of successful projects.  He commented that redevelopment agencies throughout California and the rest of the country have provided many benefits for their communities.  He acknowledged that redevelopment has also been abused, resulting in negative perceptions and fears of eminent domain.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the City had ever surveyed downtown property owners to determine if they were interested in a downtown redevelopment area.  Acting Chairman Hawawini proposed coming back to this question after members of the public had spoken.


Michael Schumann expressed his appreciation to the Commission and staff for their work on revising the General Plan.  He said he was pleased to see that the possibility of a new library was added to Policy 262.1.  He noted a new library presents an opportunity to expand services to the public and serve as an attractive public space.


Mr. Schumann spoke in support of the proposal for requiring a percentage of project budgets for the arts.  He encouraged the Commission to add public art for children to that item.


Mr. Schumann said traffic safety and circulation in Central Brisbane is a concern for many residents of Brisbane.  He recommended adding a policy or program addressing the need to slow vehicles down to make the town safer for both drivers and pedestrians.  He noted that one idea discussed in the placemaking workshop was making traffic slower on Bayshore Boulevard as it goes through town.  He pointed out that an east-west connecting road through the Baylands should also have traffic calming features.


Director Prince advised that the Planning Commission will be reviewing the Circulation Element after finishing Land Use.  He recognized that the two elements tend to overlap, so some adjustments to the Land Use Element might be needed after reviewing the Circulation Element.


Commissioner Jameel asked if staff had considered the possibility of the City acquiring property to lease to small businesses.  Director Prince said the last community survey included some questions about what people wanted to see in the downtown area, and some respondents advocated more City involvement.  He stated that survey responses tended to differ according to whether people lived in Central Brisbane or the Northeast Ridge; in general, the newer residents at the Northeast Ridge favored greater changes to the downtown than Central Brisbane residents.  


Director Prince noted that because Brisbane’s downtown is not part of a redevelopment area, the City’s options and financial resources are limited.  He added that well-designed public buildings can help set a tone and encourage other property owners to upgrade.


Acting Chairman Hawawini proposed moving to the new policies and programs for the Central Brisbane Subarea.


Director Prince reviewed the new provisions focusing on Central Brisbane.  He said staff drafted a new policy encouraging mixed-use and transit-oriented development, and the first new program deals with rezoning the parcels on the southeast side of Park Place and north of the Brisbane Village Shopping Center to create a new NCRO-3 District.


Acting Chairman Hawawini observed that a charter high school might be an appropriate use for the NCRO-3 District.  Director Prince recalled seeing examples of downtown high schools during the placemaking workshops.  He said high schools can bring young people to a town center, and this use could be compatible with mixed residential and commercial uses.


Commissioner Lentz expressed support for the new program and proposed expanding it to include the Brisbane Village Shopping Center and the Bank of America property.  Director Prince said those areas are already zoned NCRO.  He noted that the boundaries of the new NCRO-3 zone can be discussed when the program is implemented.


Commissioner Jameel asked how this program fits with the architectural vision presented by Associate Planner Johnson at the last meeting.  Director Prince responded that the program would provide flexibility to discuss those ideas and other variations.


Commissioner Jameel commented that the park & ride lot across from Bank of America might be a good place for a transit station.


Director Prince stated that the other proposed new programs call for utilizing and periodically revisiting the design guidelines, considering in-fill sites for multi-family housing developments, and encouraging parking below and beside buildings instead of in front.


Rex McLean, Huntsman Architectural Group, representing the California Teachers Retirement Fund property, acknowledged that this parcel, adjacent to the Brisbane Village Shopping Center, is currently underutilized as an industrial-type use.  He said the owners are thinking about some kind of mixed-use retail and residential project for the site and will work with the City staff to make sure it integrates well with the rest of Brisbane.  


Commissioner Jameel urged the architects and owners to participate in the City’s consideration of establishing a NCRO-3 District.  Mr. McLean expressed interest in ongoing involvement to help work out the details of the new district.


Commissioner Lentz said he liked the idea of creating a NCRO-3 District.  He advocated clustering public uses together, and encouraged the City to consider a charter high school and a new library in that area.


Commissioner Lentz commented that a number of people have mentioned a pharmacy as a needed service near the downtown area.


Mr. McLean stated that the owners have not decided what size or type of project would work best.  He added that the site presents a number of exciting possibilities.


Acting Chairman Hawawini expressed his preference for a residential use facing Downtown Brisbane.


Acting Chairman Hawawini invited comments from members of the public.


Michael Schumann commended the architect and owners for recognizing the significance of the parcel for Brisbane.  He said he was excited about having something other than a warehouse on the site.  He recommended adding program language expressing the City’s intent that some of the land should be used for public space.  Mr. Schumann emphasized the importance of connecting City Hall to Downtown Brisbane with a walking path through that area.


At 9:30 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Acting Chairman Hawawini reconvened the meeting at 9:40 p.m.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Lentz moved, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of shared parking as a way to alleviate parking problems and minimize impacts on the environment.  Director Prince proposed considering this concept as part of the Circulation Element.


Commissioner Jameel made a motion to add the proposed new policies and programs to the General Plan.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Director Prince recalled that the Commission ended its review of the Land Use Element last time with discussion of combining the three programs under Policy 251.


Director Prince discussed proposed revisions to Policy 252 and its related programs.  He drew attention to the two new programs to require view and solar protection and to develop municipal off-street parking lots.


Director Prince noted that Policy 253 is being revised to encourage diversity in residential construction and high-quality commercial construction that is sensitive to its context.  


Commissioner Jameel questioned the need to specify “high-quality” and asked how quality would be determined.  Director Prince said this term is used in other General Plan provisions and expresses the City’s intent of encouraging above-average design and materials. He recalled that the Planning Commission previously determined that it might not be desirable to encourage diversity in commercial development.  


Commissioners discussed the need for commercial buildings to fit in with their surroundings.  Director Prince suggested that staff draft new language regarding compatibility of architectural styles in adjacent commercial buildings.


Director Prince reviewed the proposed revisions to the programs under Policy 253.  He discussed Policies 254 and 255.


Moving to the transportation and circulation section, Director Prince said a new program proposed under Policy 256 calls for study of sidewalks and landscape treatments to encourage pedestrian uses and other outdoor uses.  He advised that Policy 257 is being moved to Policy 252, and Program 257c has been completed.  He noted that Policy 258 has also been completed.


Commissioner Lentz recommended adding bicycle lanes to Policy 256.  Director Prince suggested addressing bicycle paths and lanes in the Circulation Element.


Director Prince reviewed the policies and programs pertaining to open space, recreation, and community services.  He said Policy 259 is unchanged, Policy 260 is being deleted, and Policies 261 and 262 remain the same.  He pointed out minor revisions to the programs under Policy 262.


Commissioner Lentz suggested mentioning a charter high school in this section.  Director Prince said the current language talks about choosing a site and planning for a new library and community center, while a charter high school could be located in an existing building.


Director Prince reviewed Policy 263 and its related programs.  He pointed out minor revisions to Policies 266 and 267.1 and noted there were no other proposed changes to this section.  He recommended addressing consistency by requiring new buildings to be sensitive to their context.


Commissioner Jameel noted that Policy 267.2 mentions conservation techniques under state building codes, and he suggested broadening this language to include  LEED and other green building standards.  Director Prince cautioned about being too specific in the General Plan.  He said the General Plan policies provide a basis for implementing green building, but the details should be addressed in the ordinance itself.


Commissioner Lentz made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to approve the revisions as proposed and recommend adoption by the City Council.  The motion was unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

Community Development Director Prince proposed that the Commission cancel the May 3 meeting and hold a General Plan work session at the regular meeting on May 10.  He advised that the Slough project will not be ready for the Commission to review until the May 24 meeting.


Director Prince said that staff hopes the Commission can complete its review of the Land Use Element in May and June so it can be forwarded to the City Council in mid-July.  He noted that the City Council will not be holding any meetings during August, and he suggested that the Commission consider an August break as well.


Acting Chairman Hawawini said he was planning a vacation in August.  He proposed discussing the schedule again when the full Commission was present.


Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to cancel the May 3 meeting as proposed.  The motion was unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel suggested recommending that the City Council schedule a Saturday meeting to discuss Central Brisbane.  Other Commissioners expressed support for this idea.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lentz, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of May 10, 2007.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


George Hawawini, Acting Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

